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23 SEPTEMBER 2016 
 
Rt. Hon. Chris Grayling MP 
Secretary of State for Transport 
Department for Transport 
Great Minster House 
33 Horseferry Road London 
SW1P 4DR 

AC-LGW-317 
 
 
 
Dear Secretary of State 
 
GATWICK’S PROPOSAL FOR A SECOND RUNWAY 

Background 

1. I am writing following a conversation between our Chief Executive Officer, Stewart Wingate, 
and Lucy Chadwick on 9th September when Lucy reported that you wanted to provide the 
scheme sponsors with an opportunity to submit any last minute revisions to their respective 
proposals covering, in particular, changes that might better align such proposals with the needs 
of passengers, airlines or freight users.  
 

2. Although as you are aware, we have had concerns about certain aspects of the processes 
conducted both by the Airports Commission and (to date) by the DfT, these processes have 
nevertheless been, on the whole, structured and clear. We were therefore surprised by your 
request, particularly as we were also told a decision could be made as soon as early October. 
It does not seem to us likely that such a timeframe would allow any substantive revisions to 
proposals to be given proper consideration. 

 
3. We note that Heathrow Airport Ltd and the promoters of the Heathrow Hub have very recently 

been floating some major revisions to their schemes which they may be intending to submit to 
you. The (so far) informal process which Lucy’s conversation with Stewart appears to have 
been intended to initiate is presumably designed to facilitate this.  

 
4. Both of the Heathrow promoters therefore appear to be making last-minute attempts to tackle 

some of the fundamental problems with their schemes. However, if it is realistically possible to 
address these problems (which we doubt), then this should have been done much earlier in the 
process, when the Commission was undertaking its assessment of all of the promoters’ 
respective projects.  

 
5. The fact that these revisions are only now beginning to emerge validates, we believe, many of 

the points we have been making, and underlines the clear advantages of the Gatwick scheme 



 

which, as we have been emphasising, represents a deliverable and cost-effective solution to 
the need for a new runway in the South-East that the Commission identified.  
 

6. We see it as the role of Government to ensure fairness, consistency and transparency in the 
decision-making process so that, should you be minded to take into account any such 
substantive last-minute revisions, all stakeholders must be allowed a proper opportunity to 
consider and to comment on them, once they have been adequately documented. 
 

7. A robust process would also require a full assessment by the DfT of the implications of any 
such revisions for such matters as programme, costs, risk and risk allocation, funding and 
delivery, as well as the likely impacts on the environment, local communities, the transport 
network and passenger experience. It would also have to assess whether the revised scheme 
would be capable of meeting the need identified by the Airports Commission for an additional 
full capacity runway, with all associated and necessary infrastructure. 
 

8. For our part, I confirm that although we continued to work up the detail of our scheme, this 
work has not identified any significant changes that would alter our physical scheme. Nor has it 
revealed any need to revise our costings further. We remain convinced that the Gatwick 
proposal offers the best means to provide the UK with the runway capacity it needs – and that 
this capacity can be provided much more quickly than the complex site at, and environment 
around, Heathrow will ever permit for development there.  
 

9. Furthermore, as we sought to make clear in our last letter to you, we are entirely willing to 
discuss how to take forward our runway proposal at the same time as a third runway is being 
procured at Heathrow, should you decide that Government policy will be to support a new 
runway at each airport.  

 
10. Accordingly, rather than submitting any last minute changes to our physical scheme, we are 

taking this opportunity to confirm our costs, the phasing of our scheme, and our confidence in 
our ability to deliver a second runway within a relatively short timescale. We confirm again our 
willingness to stand behind our estimates by taking the key commercial risks of delivering our 
plan on time and on budget and generating the traffic volumes we expect.  We are unique in 
this critical respect. We also highlight key pieces of new evidence that have emerged since the 
Airports Commission reported, and we underline the commitment of our shareholders to the 
project.  
 
 

Development of our Scheme and Costings 

Physical Infrastructure 
11. We have not changed our physical plans for the second runway, or the proposed construction 

sequence, since the Airports Commission’s report. Our proposals contain all the necessary 
facilities to deliver an excellent level of service to our passengers and a highly efficient 
operation to our airlines. On completion, more than half of all passengers using Gatwick will 
enjoy the benefits of using new, state of the art terminal infrastructure, with two automated 



 

above-ground people mover systems and all the process improvements and technology 
applications for which Gatwick has developed a worldwide reputation.  
 

12. Our approach to delivering the new runway remains one based on a phased sequence of 
construction stages. Each stage will deliver the necessary infrastructure to accommodate 
several years of passenger growth whilst fully meeting our service standards. The 
infrastructure has been designed in a modular fashion to ensure that this staged delivery does 
not compromise in any way the quality of the airport or of the passenger experience.  
 

13. This phased approach to expansion is normal with airport projects world-wide and ensures that 
the airlines and their passengers do not have to bear the cost of unnecessarily early 
construction. It also allows the timing of expansion to be modified to reflect the actual rate of 
growth experienced and for the design to be adapted to meet any changes in market trends. 
With that in mind, we have continued to review and refine our scheme and plans so as to 
ensure that we are able to progress quickly if we are selected.   

 
14. In particular, we have completed a much more detailed assessment of risk and mitigations. 

Working with a world-class team of professional advisers led by Bechtel and Arcadis, we now 
have a very high level of confidence regarding the anticipated final cost (which is unchanged at 
£7.66bn), risk allowances and programme delivery. Our scheme is commercially focused and 
realistically phased. This is possible because our enabling works are relatively small in size, 
not complicated and, crucially, not inter-related. Each phase is a standalone project which 
minimises scheme risk. 

 
15. Bechtel’s delivery programme confirms that we could open the runway in 2024.   Bechtel’s 

high-level quantified schedule risk analysis confirms that there is an 80% confidence level of 
achieving a phase 1 opening in 3Q2025, assuming a Government decision in 4Q2016. 
 

16. Our first phase delivers the new runway at a cost of £3 billion. Of that sum, some £700m is for 
land acquisition, leaving a £2.4 billion construction project – a very manageable proposition on 
an unobstructed, safeguarded, green field site. Subsequent phases are approximately £1.5 
billion per phase, with timing and detailed specification that can be modified to reflect emerging 
market conditions and airline requirements – and each phase with low risk. 
 

17. The further work we have done means that I can confirm again today that we are willing to take 
substantially all the commercial risks of our proposal. We plan to finance entirely through 
private funds the whole airport development, its compensation liabilities and the necessary 
surface access improvements. And by also offering a cap on passenger charges, we would be 
insulating both users and taxpayers from commercial risks – in sharp contrast to Heathrow 
which appears to expect airlines and passengers to take the risk of airport development and 
compensation, and taxpayers to shoulder a substantial portion of the costs of surface access 
improvements. 

 
18. I therefore confirm our willingness to commit that the charges cap will be £15 per passenger (in 

2014 prices) within our current regulatory framework. This is very competitive relative to our 
European counterparts, and meets the needs of the bulk of business and leisure passengers 



 

who are sensitive to the costs of travel. Remaining internationally cost competitive is a key 
advantage of the Gatwick proposal.  If Gatwick is chosen for expansion, Heathrow’s charges 
will fall, albeit not down to the level of our proposed charges. 
 
 

Other Developments since the Airports Commission Report 
 

Traffic Growth 
19. We have been able to establish definitively since the Final Report by using information 

obtained under FOI – that the Airports Commissions own analysis shows that Gatwick and 
Heathrow deliver comparable levels of enhanced connectivity for the UK. This contradicts the 
Airports Commission’s assertion that Heathrow would provide much the greater increase in 
connectivity. Nor is there any material difference in the levels of business or leisure travel or in 
the origin/destination (e.g. Europe/Far East/North America) of passengers: these are a function 
of underlying passenger demand, not of where airport capacity is provided. 
 

20. In addition, it is now clear that the volume and rate of traffic growth for Gatwick was 
consistently under-estimated by the Commission. As the team explained to you at the airport, 
Gatwick has already reached 42 million passengers a year – the AC forecasts show Gatwick 
delivering this passenger number in 2030. We have, however, not been alone in growing and 
the higher passenger numbers at Gatwick together with growth throughout the rest of the 
London airport system means there is a clear need for additional capacity to be delivered 
earlier than the Commission’s deadline of 2030. It is therefore important to note that Gatwick is 
now able to improve on our delivery date for opening the second runway, which we can now 
bring forward to the second half of 2024. 

 
21. Finally, on traffic, I would stress that recent growth of long haul at Gatwick has eradicated the 

urban myth that Gatwick cannot provide the right type of capacity to attract long haul 
destinations to new markets. No less than 20 new long haul routes were delivered in summer 
2016 alone, and Gatwick now serves over 50 long haul destinations. 

 
Capacity 
22. In recent months we have taken advice from our new ATC advisors, DFS and ANS, regarding 

the capacity of Gatwick’s two runways. As a result, we believe the potential exists to achieve 
an hourly movement rate that is higher than the 95 movements per hour we previously 
estimated (or more than 560,000 air transport movements per annum).  We are continuing to 
undertake further detailed work on this, but our preliminary view is that the runways might 
achieve up to 10% more movements. 
 

23. Previous fast time modelling work carried out by DFS on a three runway Heathrow operation 
suggested that the capacity claimed by Heathrow was overstated.  Heathrow has suggested a 
complex pattern of runway alternation and other practices (eg curved approaches to parallel 
runways) which introduces a high level of complexity and degree of dependency into the 
operation.  Assuming these environmental mitigations are required in order to minimise noise 
impact of the expanded airport, then the throughput will need to be reduced accordingly.  In the 



 

worst case the achievable capacity maybe as low as 100 movements per hour (compared to 
Heathrow’s assessment of 128 movements per hour).  At best, the throughput will be 118 
movements per hour depending on the operating mode. 
 
 

Freight 
24. We believe that expansion at Gatwick presents a positive opportunity to help drive more 

competition in the freight market in the UK. 
 

25. It is clear that the current distribution of freight across UK and London airports is a 
consequence of existing passenger traffic patterns - in particular long-haul traffic, given the role 
of belly hold cargo.  That is why Heathrow is currently the most significant market cargo 
participant. Our recent analysis demonstrates clearly that air freight volumes largely track 
passenger volumes. For example, where there are routes to a destination from both Heathrow 
and Gatwick (e.g. Dubai), freight volumes per flight are very similar and, where a long-haul 
route is switched to another airport (e.g. Houston from Gatwick to Heathrow after Open Skies), 
freight volumes remained constant. We are providing details of this work to your officials. 

 
26. Thus, as passenger traffic patterns change - as they would with a second runway at Gatwick - 

cargo volumes will likewise change. There would be no meaningful difference between Gatwick 
expansion and Heathrow expansion in terms of air freight volumes and benefits associated the 
trade of goods and services. But, in addition, Gatwick’s lower costs would see the introduction 
of a strong competitive alternative to the dominant position in air freight currently enjoyed by 
Heathrow airport and the logistics companies based around it – which would only be a good 
thing for UK exporters and consumers of imported goods.  

 
27. Lastly, contrary to the Airport Commission’s assertion that Gatwick has made no provision for 

freight going forward, our Master Plan provides for substantial additional space to facilitate 
such growth. 

 
Economic Case 
28. Making use of the FOI information that has informed our traffic analysis, our advisers have also 

been able to verify that WebTag economic analysis, when applied correctly, demonstrates that 
Gatwick has the strongest Economic Case of the three runway expansion options. This holds 
true for all of the Commission’s traffic scenarios - Gatwick is the only project that maintains a 
positive net present value even under the most pessimistic traffic scenarios, thus 
demonstrating it is the lowest risk option. This is, we suggest, a hugely significant factor that on 
its own would justify a Government decision not to accept the Airports Commission’s 
recommendation. 
 

29. These conclusions differ very materially from those of the Commission, whose WebTag 
analysis was skewed by two factors: 

 
• The Commission gave most emphasis to the gross economic benefits (i.e. excluding 

costs) and they chose – bizarrely – to assert that the scheme capital costs were 



 

irrelevant as they were to be privately financed, even though they will clearly still be a 
charge to the broader economy, and ultimately to passengers. 

• The Commission incorrectly included the economic benefits to transfer passengers 
transiting the UK from one overseas international destination to another. Treasury 
guidance (and common sense) makes clear that these are not benefits to the UK 
economy and therefore should be excluded. 

 
30. As we have consistently said, the separate PwC analysis of economic benefits cannot be relied 

upon and was based on several flawed assumptions:  
 

• First, without any justification, the Commission instructed PwC to use a dramatically 
different historic mix of inbound/outbound passengers to that shown by their own 
detailed passenger forecasts. 

• Second, the ‘productivity’ benefit, which attaches a significant economic weighting to 
long haul passengers, has been overstated from both a relative and absolute 
perspective due to a calculation error in the Commission’s traffic forecasts. 

 
Our calculations show that correcting for these errors eliminates almost all of the supposed 
£58bn difference in economic value between the Gatwick and Heathrow schemes. 
 

Air Quality 
31. It is essential for passengers, airlines and freight users that new airport capacity is delivered in 

time to meet the growth in traffic.  Air quality and other environmental issues have a crucial 
bearing on the likelihood of timely delivery of that capacity. 
 

32. As regards air quality, the Government has a clear choice between a Heathrow scheme which 
carries very significant risks of proving to be undeliverable in the timescale required, and a 
Gatwick scheme which poses no risk to compliance on air quality legal limits. Whilst the 
Airports Commission itself attached only ‘limited weight’ to air quality issues, it did accept that 
operations at an expanded Heathrow must be contingent on compliance with legal limits on air 
quality.  

 
33. Since the Commission issued their Report, substantial further work has taken place on air 

quality, notably by Defra, DfT and Gatwick. In addition, the issue of securing safe levels of air 
quality for our citizens has been made more complex, challenging and uncertain by disclosures 
about the real level of emissions from a substantial portion of the vehicle fleet. The 
Government published an Air Quality Plan in December 2015, but both Gatwick and many 
others have raised serious concerns about the Plan’s predictions. These concerns were 
enhanced when the DfT published the findings of its own vehicle emissions testing programme 
following the VW scandal – findings which demonstrate that that predictions in the Air Quality 
Plan are based on vehicle emission factors that are less than half those recorded in real world 
driving tests. In response to the Environment, Food and Rural Affairs Select Committee, the 
Government has committed to review the modelling and the Plan later this year if European 
vehicle emission factors are significantly revised. Given this uncertainty, the Air Quality Plan, 



 

as it stands, cannot be relied upon for making a firm decision to allow a new runway at 
Heathrow. 
 

34. In 2007 detailed modelling studies commissioned by the then Labour Government, to inform its 
decision to support a third runway at Heathrow, predicted that air quality concentrations in the 
Heathrow area would fall to 36 µg/m3 in 2015. The actual out-turn was in fact 52 µg/m3. 
Predicted improvements have, quite simply, failed to materialise and there continues to be no 
discernible sign of improvement - monitoring data for the first 7 months of 2016 continues to 
record emissions well above the annual mean limit values at three of the official air quality 
monitoring sites; and, at a number of other monitoring stations around Heathrow. This year’s 
data shows that air quality is, if anything, deteriorating.  

 
35. All this demonstrates the very real risks that any proposed expansion of Heathrow would be 

quickly discredited by real-world measurements and therefore not being able to be lawfully 
delivered. The legally binding planning condition which the Airports Commission rightly 
regarded as an essential element of any expansion of Heathrow may well render the 
investment unfinanceable. 
 

Shareholder Commitment 

36. As you know, your Department has received equity commitment letters from all of our 
shareholders - GIP, Calpers, ADIA, Future Fund and NPS.  These letters underline the 
shareholders’ full support for the development of our new runway.   Gatwick Airport has 
enjoyed a stable shareholder base since it was acquired in 2009 and is prudently financed, with 
a leverage ratio of 5.1x vs Heathrow which is 8.2x levered (the highest of any major UK 
airport).  

37. GIP is currently the controlling shareholder of Gatwick, with the largest single stake and also 
manages the investments on behalf of three of the other four shareholders.  Given the 
importance of continuity and stability to a key infrastructure project of this nature, they have 
already made several ongoing ownership commitments to you as part of our R2 proposal.   GIP 
remains ready to further discuss with Government and take account of any reasonable request 
for additional specific ownership and funding commitments. 
 

38. Gatwick’s shareholders remain strongly supportive of this project.  They take their 
responsibilities as the current custodians of the airport very seriously and appreciate the 
material consequences of the decision for the economy.  
 

Recent Heathrow scheme changes 
 
39. As I mentioned at the beginning of this letter, Heathrow has recently talked of major changes to 

its proposed NW Runway scheme, though details are scant.  Without further information on the 
proposed scheme, it is difficult to understand fully such key matters as impacts on passenger 
experience, local communities, traffic congestion, airport capacity and the business case. 
Nonetheless, the original scheme required a large number of major “enabling works” projects, 
most of which would remain, raising the following principal issues:  



 

 
• The Heathrow enabling works projects are inter-related, and any delay or complication 

arising on one has a negative knock-on effect to the others. This has been described as 
a “domino effect” whereby if one fails the others all fail as well. 

• This constitutes a significant risk to the Heathrow scheme, and the enabling works are 
only the precursor to actually delivering the complicated Heathrow construction plan 
which carries substantially more risk than the Gatwick one. 

• The Commission’s analysis indicated that the Heathrow scheme and the normal 
Capex/Opex works that Heathrow has projected would require levels of investment and 
delivery of approximately £6.4bn, £7.2bn and £6.6bn in peak years.  This implies the 
construction of more infrastructure than a new Terminal 5 every year, which our expert 
advisers consider is not feasible in a relatively small, constrained work site with on-
going airport operations close beside. 

 
40. The Heathrow claim of a potential £3bn saving from the cost of the scheme should be 

considered in the light of work undertaken for us by Arcadis and Bechtel that showed that the 
previous Heathrow cost estimate was up to £5.6bn too low. Proposed savings by reducing the 
size of terminal buildings, scrapping the M25 tunnel and axing the transit system, even if 
actually achievable, would still only bring the cost back closer to where Heathrow originally 
started. In addition, such changes represent a fundamental shift away from Heathrow’s 
proposal for a ‘world-class hub airport’ where ‘the two terminal complexes and all satellite 
buildings will be connected by one integrated underground passenger and baggage system’. If 
the new terminal is to be smaller, and connected to the other terminals by a bus service, this 
clearly suggests a lower standard of passenger service and operational efficiency than that 
proposed by Heathrow to the Airports Commission. 
 

41. The changes reportedly proposed by Heathrow are also likely to have impacts on local 
communities which are different from those reported to the Airports Commission. Redesigning 
the proposal to avoid tunnelling the M25 is likely to move major infrastructure closer to certain 
communities and may result in a higher level of overall community impact than that considered 
by the Commission. This would need to be carefully assessed if and when Heathrow’s revised 
plans are considered by DfT and Government. 

 
42. Heathrow has also recently claimed that it can accelerate the delivery of the new runway to 

2024. Again, our experts’ previous work demonstrated that the ‘earliest date in which a new 
runway could be realistically opened is September 2029.’ Even if the Heathrow claim to be able 
to shorten their timescales by one year is achievable, the earliest date for completion would 
therefore be 2028.  

 
43. It is also reported that Heathrow will seek permission to raise the existing aircraft movement 

cap, which was set at the time of the Terminal 5 approval as a means of limiting air noise 
impacts. Heathrow propose that this is increased by 4%, resulting in 19,200 additional flights 
per year. This change would be implemented during the construction of the new runway and 
would obviously result in an increase in air noise, ground noise and air quality impacts, at a 
time when an unprecedented amount of airport construction activity is taking place. Such 
impacts were not considered by the Airports Commission. And, as the third runway would still 
be under construction, it is not clear how the impact of these additional flights could be 



 

mitigated or how this sits with Heathrow’s claim that a third runway would result in a reduced 
level of noise disturbance. 

 
Heathrow Hub scheme 
44. Our comparisons with Heathrow have tended to focus on the NW Runway proposal promoted 

by Heathrow Airport Ltd, but the Heathrow Hub promoters have also put forward a proposal 
that again has a greater environmental impact than Gatwick, with 20 times as many people 
impacted seriously by noise than at Gatwick. Their proposals would also – like Heathrow NWR 
scheme – lead to a failure to meet air quality targets; and they have similar engineering, 
construction and environmental issues to overcome. The analysis the promoters have 
published (including recent statements about cutting the cost of their scheme) offers no real 
confidence that their proposed delivery plan and timetable are in any way realistic and, most 
importantly, their runway operating concept is untried and untested and would require in-depth 
analysis and approval of a safety case by regulators. Regulators would naturally wish to 
challenge forensically the proposition that such an unusual operating approach should be used 
by an airport with flightpaths over some of the world’s most densely populated areas. 
 

45. Again, like the Heathrow Airport Ltd proposal, the risk that the plans of Heathrow Hub are over-
optimistic would rest ultimately with passengers and taxpayers. 
 
 

In Conclusion 
 
46. Gatwick has essentially been excluded for consideration for a second runway for many years – 

on account of previous ownership by BAA, a group which was always focused primarily on the 
interests of Heathrow, and by the legal agreement with our local authorities that ruled out 
consideration of a second runway before 2019. That has meant that Gatwick has focussed on 
getting the maximum possible use out of our single runway. We are now very close to the limit 
of what we can deliver from that runway so that – even setting aside the need to grow to meet 
the national need – there is a strong argument for providing Gatwick with a second runway to 
improve the resilience of the airport and of the whole London airport system. 
 

47. Any proper consideration of Heathrow’s last-minute scheme revisions, once the details of these 
are known, would have to go hand-in-hand with an assessment of risk allocation and take into 
account public consultation.  

 
48. As we have made clear, our scheme is not only simpler and much less expensive that 

Heathrow, its also faces much lower risks and has been developed and assessed in much 
more detail that the Heathrow schemes which continue to lack definition in key aspects. 
Gatwick’s confidence in its ability to deliver on-time and to budget is backed up by its offer to 
cap airport charges at £15 per passenger, and with that to bear substantially all of the 
commercial risks. Put more simply, the Gatwick proposals offer better value for money, by 
keeping airport charges to users at a competitive level, and by insulating users and taxpayers 
from cost overruns. In contrast, Heathrow’s proposal pushes high charges and almost all of the 
risks onto users (airlines and passengers), and taxpayers would bear the burden of their 
surface access costs. In practice, this means that there is no burden on Heathrow if their 
project is insufficiently defined and under-costed. 



 

 
49. A second runway at Gatwick represents a deliverable and cost-effective solution to the need for 

more airport capacity in the South-East, and would enable us to offer a much more resilient 
operation for Gatwick and the London system as a whole.  Providing a second runway at 
Gatwick could also create an opportunity to afford significant and predictable relief from noise 
for our local communities.  It would give us the ability to find ways of sharing the benefits with 
local communities through operating procedures at the airport that would provide respite and/or 
the fair and equitable distribution of noise that many of our neighbours have been looking for. 
This is something that is extremely difficult to provide in our current intense operating 
environment. We would look to secure a consensus on such matters through dialogue within 
our new Noise Management Board. 

 
 
With best regards, 
 
Yours sincerely, 
 

 
 
Sir Roy McNulty 
Chairman 
 
 
 


